KENT COUNTY COUNCIL

ADULT SOCIAL CARE CABINET COMMITTEE

MINUTES of a meeting of the Adult Social Care Cabinet Committee held online on Friday, 5th March, 2021.

PRESENT: Mrs P T Cole (Chairman), Miss D Morton (Vice-Chairman), Mrs A D Allen, MBE, Mr M J Angell, Mrs P M Beresford, Mr R H Bird (substitute for Mr S J G Koowaree), Mr D L Brazier (Substitute for Mr M A C Balfour), Mr J Burden, Ms S Hamilton and Ida Linfield

ALSO PRESENT: Clair Bell

IN ATTENDANCE: Richard Smith (Corporate Director of Adult Social Care and Health), Julie Davidson (Head of Strategic Safeguarding, Practice and Quality Assurance), Michelle Goldsmith (Finance Business Partner - Adult Social Care and Health), Wayne Gough (Head of Directorate Business & Planning), Helen Groombridge (Performance & Analytics Manager), Clare Maynard (Head of Commissioning Portfolio - Outcome 2 and 3), Chris McKenzie (Director of Adult Social Care and Health North and West Kent), Michael Thomas-Sam (Strategic Business Adviser, Social Care), Theresa Grayell (Democratic Services Officer) and Emily Kennedy (Democratic Services Officer)

UNRESTRICTED ITEMS

251. Apologies and Substitutes

(Item. 2)

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr M J Balfour and Mr S J G Koowaree.

Mr D L Brazier was present as a substitute for Mr Balfour and Mr R H Bird as a substitute for Mr Koowaree.

252. Declarations of Interest by Members in items on the agenda (*Item. 3*)

There were no declarations of interest.

253. Minutes of the meeting held on 20 January 2021 (Item. 4)

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 20 January 2021 are correctly recorded and a paper copy be signed by the Chairman when this can be done safely. There were no matters arising.

254. Adult Social Care Cabinet Committee meeting dates 2021/22 (Item. 5)

The Cabinet Committee NOTED that the following dates had been reserved for its meetings in 2021/22:

17 June 2021 29 September 2021 24 November 2021 18 January 2022 4 March 2022 21 June 2022

All meetings would start at 10.00 am.

NOTE: The June 2021 date was subsequently changed to 22 June 2021 when the County Council was required to return to face-to-face meetings for some committees. Further updates on meeting dates will be made as and when known.

255. Verbal Updates by Cabinet Member and Corporate Director (*Item. 6*)

1. The Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Public Health, Mrs C Bell, gave a verbal update on the following issues:-

Symptom-free Testing sites – 24 sites were now open across the county and a full list of them could be found on the Kent County Council website. As at 28 February, 364,065 tests had been done, of which, 2,460 had been positive. Anyone testing positive would be advised to self-isolate.

Kent Infection Control Hub launch – an online portal brought together expertise from social care providers and offered interactive features such as webinars, podcasts and a chat facility.

Loneliness and Social Isolation Select Committee – work was continuing to implement the recommendations of the Select Committee, which had reported in March 2019:

- Knock and Check Campaign this had been running since October 2020 and encouraged people to check on a neighbour whom they knew to be vulnerable, elderly or alone, to check that they were alright and if they needed any help, for example, with shopping or household tasks. The campaign had attracted positive media coverage and an estimated 6,500 people living alone had been helped by it.
- Community Wardens Social Prescribing project 'Connected Communities' community wardens had been trained as community connectors, to reach people aged 65+, living alone, who may otherwise become isolated and lonely. Four pilot schemes had been established, in Folkestone, Maidstone, Ramsgate and Sheerness, which offered a 12-week intervention using video calling. Face to face meetings would be added later, once pandemic restrictions had been relaxed. In the pilot areas, referrals could be made online.

KARA project – a series of slides set out the latest statistics and feedback on the project. Licensing for tablets to access the project had now been extended to April 2022, allowing people to continue benefitting from the project while covid-19 restrictions were ongoing. More than 1,000 tablets had been activated for use with the project and a second dedicated support worker had been recruited. 127,000 calls

had been made and feedback from the users of the project had been very positive. For example, use of tablets by care home residents had freed up the homes' phone lines, which would previously have been tied up for long periods of time, and people working with sensory teams could communicate by sign language, using the device. One unit had been supplied to inpatients of a psychiatric unit and three supplied to Maidstone Hospital. Mrs Bell recorded her thanks to the teams who had set up and run the project and hoped that it could be further extended in the future.

- 2. As this was the final meeting under the current administration, Mrs Bell thanked the Chairman for her leadership of the committee and thanked Members for their interest and constructive challenge and questioning at meetings. She also thanked the Deputy Cabinet Member, Diane Morton, for her support of the Cabinet Member role and, in particular as a champion of mental health issues.
- 3. Mrs Bell responded to comments and questions from the committee, including the following:
 - a) asked how the areas for the pilot scheme of the Connected Communities project had been chosen, and if other areas could be added, Mrs Bell explained that, as community wardens were employed by the Growth, Environment and Transport directorate, Adult Social Care did not have firsthand involvement in directing the project. She undertook to find out about the selection of areas and advise the committee outside the meeting. The Chairman welcomed this and said that a scheme in every area of the county would be the ideal;
 - b) asked why the KARA project had been extended just to April 2022, Mrs Bell explained that the contract for the technology used for the project was renewed on an annual basis, as the specification may change over time, but this did not mean that the project would not extend beyond the next year. Her aim was that the project would become a permanent part of the Adult Social Care service; and
 - c) referring to the Knock and Check campaign, concern was expressed that people in some age groups may be less comfortable asking for help from a neighbour and may be less likely to engage with and benefit from the campaign.
- 4. The Corporate Director of Social Care, Mr R Smith, then gave a verbal update on the following issues:-

Staff update – Janice Duff, Director of Adult Social Care, East Kent, had retired, Damien Ellis, Head of Provision, was taking a year away from work to explore new opportunities, and a new Assistant Director for North Kent, Sidney Hill, had been appointed.

Winter Plan – it had simply not been possible to predict and plan for the issues which had arisen during the winter of 2020/21, including the emergence of the 'Kent Strain' of covid-19 and the ongoing lockdown and restrictions. Partnership working had been good, with partners meeting weekly to look at issues. This had helped Kent to avoid needing to declare a critical incident, and the county had almost returned to the usual health and care pressures it would expect to deal with at this time of year.

The aim now was to build on this success in preparing for winter 2021/22. Mr Smith placed on record his thanks to colleagues across the County Council and in partner organisations for excellent joint working.

Domestic Abuse Partnership Board – this new board would be chaired by Akua Agyepong. A more detailed report on work on domestic abuse and Kent's response to the Domestic Abuse Act would be made to a future meeting of the Cabinet Committee.

Covid-19 vaccinations – national targets for vaccinations had been met, which was a great success story for Kent and an example of good collaboration.

5. It was RESOLVED that the verbal updates be noted, with thanks.

256. Strategic Review of the Kent and Medway Safeguarding Adults Board (Item. 7)

Ms Sian Walker-McAllister, an Independent Social Care and Health Consultant who had been engaged to undertake a strategic review of the Kent and Medway Safeguarding Adults Board, and Andrew Rabey, the new Board Chairman, were present for this item at the invitation of the committee.

- 1. Ms Walker-McAllister presented a series of slides, which set out the statutory context and framework of the review, its findings, partners' views and its twelve recommendations for change. Mr Rabey introduced himself and added that his key aim was to raise awareness of the Board's work and improve understanding of the issues it dealt with.
- 2. Ms Walker-McAllister and Mr Rabey responded to comments and questions from the committee, including the following:
 - a) the Board's work and recommendations were welcomed and the importance of involving citizens was emphasised, as safeguarding was an issue for which everyone should take responsibility. Mr Rabey advised that, as part of his leadership, he would ensure democratic involvement and that everyone could have a say in how the review recommendations were to be actioned;
 - b) it was suggested that the presentation of the annual report and recommendations be made to the whole Council so that all Members would have the chance to see it and understand the issues and the work of the Board;
 - c) asked what steps were in place to ensure that all the recommendations were actioned, Mr Rabey advised that the Board would conduct an in-depth review to discuss the report's findings and how to action these, after liaising with the Corporate Director of Adult Social Care and Health to prepare and agree an action plan. This would include how to achieve democratic involvement. He undertook to update the Cabinet Committee on the progress of this work; and

- d) asked about transition services for young people aged 16+, moving from children's to adult services, Ms Walker-McAllister advised that innovative work was going on with children's and families professionals to ensure that appropriate ongoing support was available to young people. For example, Lambeth Council's Safeguarding Partnership, which had a similar role to the Kent and Medway Safeguarding Adults Board, was working with the Local Government Association on a peer group review of this issue. The outcomes of this would work be known in the next year or so and best practice would then be available for other authorities to adopt.
- 3. The Cabinet Member, Mrs Bell, welcomed the report and advised that safeguarding issues had always had a high priority, particularly for the Chairman of the County Council, Graham Gibbens. She agreed that safeguarding was everyone's business and that the public needed to be aware of it, what to look out for and how to report suspected abuse.
- 4. It was RESOLVED that the presentation and ongoing work be noted and welcomed, with thanks.

257. Annual Safeguarding Report

(Item. 8)

- 1. Ms J Davidson introduced the report and presented a series of slides (included in the agenda pack), which set out activity in the year from March 2020 to January 2021 and key developments in practice, including the Making a Difference Every Day (MADE) project and examples of practice as 'postcards from practice'. There were no questions.
- 2. It was RESOLVED that the information set out in the presentation be noted, with thanks.

258. Local Government Association Equality Peer Review (Item. 9)

- 1. Mr Smith presented a series of slides (included in the agenda pack), which summarised the background to the review, which had only very recently issued its report, and advised that the recommendations arising from it would be considered in the first instance by the Directorate Management Team. A fuller report on the findings and recommendations of the review would then be made to a later meeting of the Cabinet Committee. The County Council had been keen to have an external review so had commissioned the peer review.
- 2. It was RESOLVED that the recommendations from the Adult Social Care Internal Assessment, and put forward by the Local Government Association Equality Peer Review report, be noted, with thanks.

259. 21/00033 - Review of Kent County Council's and Kent and Medway Clinical Commissioning Group's Integrated Commissioning Framework, covering health services, social care and community support for people with a learning disability and autistic people (Item. 10)

- 1. Mr Smith introduced the report and explained that it represented a new interrelationship between the County Council and its NHS partners but emphasised that it did not replace the existing decision-making mechanism. He thanked Mat Pelling for the great amount of work he had put into establishing the new arrangements. Mr Pelling then gave a detailed summary of the background, rationale and process for developing the new arrangements and how they would be monitored.
- 2. Asked about the benefits of the County Council co-ordinating arrangements rather than taking on direct control of commissioning, Mr Smith explained that the integrated service model set out in the proposed decision would make the best sense to people receiving services and that the management and leadership role was the one which the County Council was required to take as a first tier local authority. The detailed contractual arrangements would be worked through as the next stage of implementing the proposed decision.
- 3. It was RESOLVED that the decision proposed to be taken by the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Public Health, to:
 - a) enter into such agreements that are necessary with the Kent and Medway Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and other local NHS organisations to create a new strategic planning and delivery framework for Kent's residents with a learning disability, and autistic people; and
 - b) delegate authority to the Corporate Director of Adult Social Care and Health, to finalise and approve the formal agreements to establish the new framework,

be endorsed.

260. Adult Social Care Performance Q3 2020/21

(Item. 11)

- 1. Ms Groombridge introduced the report and highlighted the key areas of performance. There were no questions.
- 2. It was RESOLVED that the performance of services in quarter 3 of 2020/21 be noted, with thanks.

261. Risk Management: Adult Social Care and Health (Item. 12)

1. Mr Gough introduced the report and explained that, in line with recent uncertainty and the ongoing pandemic restrictions, some risks had increased to a

red rating. The risk register would be reviewed constantly through 2021 in the light of the gradual easing of lockdown and the stages of recovery. However, it was difficult to predict yet how much individual risks might change.

2. It was RESOLVED that the risks presented be noted, with thanks.

262. Revision of Rates Payable and Charges Levied for Adult Social Care Services in 2021-22

(Item. 13)

- 1. Ms Goldsmith introduced the report and reminded Members that the rates listed applied only to in-house services and that, as most services were meanstested, people would only pay what they could afford. The charges listed were therefore the maximum possible payable.
- 2. It was RESOLVED that revisions to the rates payable and charges levied for adult social care services in 2021-2022 be noted, with thanks.

263. Work Programme

(Item. 14)

It was RESOLVED that the committee's planned work programme for 2021 be noted.

264. Votes of Thanks

- 1. The Chairman thanked Members for their engagement and contribution to the work of the committee and the quality of debate of the issues on which the committee had been asked to comment. She also thanked the officers for their reports and the time and effort they had given to helping Members to understand and contribute to the issues placed before them.
- 2. The Vice-Chairman thanked the Chairman for her leadership of the Cabinet Committee.